
Town of Hudson Regular Meeting 
March 19, 2024 
 
Members Present:  Mayor Janet Winkler, Mayor Pro Tem, Rick Shew, Commissioners:  Larry 
Chapman, Jeff Link, Barry Mitchell and Ann Smith 
 
Members Absent:  Commissioner Jim Engelman 
 
Others Present:  Town Manager, Jonathan Greer, Chief of Police, Brandon Nelson, Town 
Attorney, Jonathan Green, Town Planner, Teresa Kinney, Code Enforcement Officer, Curt 
Willis, and Town Clerk, Tammy Swanson 
 

Call to Order: 
Mayor Janet Winkler called the March meeting to order, and Mayor Pro Tem, Rick Shew led the 
audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and opening prayer.  
 

Discuss/Adjust Agenda: 
Janet presented the March agenda, and the following item was added. 
 
 Item:   7a - Call for a Public Hearing for Rezoning - RZ 2024-01 
 
Motion: (Jeff Link/Rick Shew) to approve the agenda as amended. Unanimously approved.  
 

Public Comment for Items Not on the Agenda: 
No one signed up for public comment. 
 

Approval of Minutes: 
Motion: (Larry Chapman/Rick Shew) to approve the minutes, as presented, for the February 
20, 2024 Regular Meeting, the March 11, 2024 Public Safety Committee Meeting, the March 5, 
2024 Swearing-In Ceremony, and the March 8, 2024 Swearing-In Ceremony.  Unanimously 
approved.  
 

Introduction of New Officers:   
New Officers, Zachary Smith, Harlee McCall and Tanner Powell were introduced to the Board.  
Officer Harlee McCall was sworn in on March 5th and Officers Smith and Powell were sworn in 
on March 8th.  Chief Brandon Nelson stated that all three officers were part of the pre-hire 
program, which proved to be successful. Officer McCall thanked the Board for the opportunity, 
and she commented that she is excited to get started.  Officer Smith stated it is good to get to 
work in the Town he grew up in, and Officer Powell thanked the Chief and the Board for the 
opportunity to work in Hudson.  
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Chief Nelson stated that he is an instructor for BLET in both of the local programs, and he 
thanked the Board for allowing him to be an instructor in the programs. 
 
 The Board thanked Chief Nelson and the Officers for their willingness to serve. 

 
Resolution for HUB Station Kitchen Grant: 

Jonathan stated that we are applying for additional grant funding for the HUB Kitchen               
renovation project.  He commented that if the grant is funded, it would cover 95% of the cost to 
re-do all of the floors, and remodel the former staff bathroom into a mop sink.  Jonathan added 
that we currently have a grant, but Commerce has opened the funding up once again, due to 
some jurisdictions not using their funds.  This round of funding is being considered “gap 
funding,” due to some of the projects receiving less funding than originally requested.  Jonathan 
stated that he believes our chances of getting the “gap funding” are very good, since we are 
currently using the grant funding we were already awarded. 
 

Motion: (Barry Mitchell/Ann Smith) to adopt the Resolution Application for the Rural 
Transformation Grant for the HUB Station Kitchen Improvements Project Phase II.  
Unanimously approved.  

 
The resolution was adopted as follows: 
 

 
Town of Hudson 

Resolution Application for North Carolina 
Department of Commerce Rural Transformation Grant 

Fund Rural Engagement & Investment Program 
HUB Station Kitchen Improvements Phase II 

 
WHEREAS, Town of Hudson Board of Commissioners had indicated its 
desire to assist in development efforts within Hudson; and, 

 
WHEREAS, the Board fully supports the proposed project by HUB Station 
Kitchen Improvements Phase II which will result in improvements to The 
HUB Station at 145 Cedar Valley Road, Hudson, NC 28638; and, 

 
WHEREAS, the Board wished to pursue a formal application for Rural 
Downtown Economic Development Grant in the amount of $84,815.04 
from the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Rural Transformation 
Grant Fund, Rural Engagement & Investment Program; and, 

 
NOW, THERFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Town of Hudson Board of Commissioners: 
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That the Town of Hudson is authorized to submit a formal application to 
the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Rural Transformation Grant 
Fund, Rural Engagement & Investment Program in order to provide 
assistance to benefit HUB Station Kitchen Improvements Phase II. 
 
That this Resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption.  
 
 Adopted this the 19th day of March, 2024 in Hudson, North Carolina. 

 

 

        Janet H. Winkler,  Mayor 
ATTEST: 

 

  
Tamra T. Swanson, Town Clerk 
 

Approval to Advertise Delinquent Taxes: 
Tammy stated that each year, we ask for the Board’s approval to advertise a list of delinquent 
taxpayers in the newspaper.  The list consists of real property owners only, and since we can 
advertise at least once between the months of March through June, we plan to advertise at the 
end of June.  Tammy explained that the taxpayers making regular payments will not be 
advertised, and accounts owing less than $25.00 will also not be advertised.  An advertising fee 
of $2.50 will be charged to the accounts that are advertised to help cover the costs of the ad.   
Tammy stated that the taxpayers that are going to be advertised will be sent a notice 30 days 
prior to the advertisement being published.  Tammy provided a current list of delinquent 
taxpayers for the Board to review.  
 
Motion: (Rick Shew/Larry Chapman) to approve the advertisement of the 2023 delinquent 
taxpayers in the newspaper as requested.  Unanimously approved.  
 
 

Call for a Public Hearing for Rezoning – RZ 2024-01: 
Teresa stated that the Town has received a rezoning request for 5.37 acres located in the Town 
Limits on Pleasant Hill Road.  The property is owned by Shuford Development, and is currently 
zoned H-I (Heavy Industrial).  The request is to rezone the property to R-85 (High Density 
Residential) to allow residential development.  
 
The Planning Board will consider the request at their meeting on April 11th at 6:00 pm, and will 
make a recommendation to the Board of Commissioners.  We ask that a Public Hearing be 
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scheduled by the Board of Commissioners for the April 16th meeting at 6:00 pm to also consider 
the rezoning request.  
 
 
Rezoning Maps: 
 

 
 

 
 
 
Motion: (Ann Smith/Jeff Link) to call for a public hearing for the April 16th Meeting to hear 
Rezoning Request 2024-01 (H-I to R-85) as requested.  Unanimously approved.  

 
 
 
Public Safety Committee Report: 

Policy Manual Change – Tattoos:  Police Chief, Brandon Nelson, presented a report from the 
Public Safety Committee Meeting that was held on March 11th.  Chief Nelson discussed a Policy 
change for the Police Department’s Operations Manual. He commented that although Policy 
changes do not require Board approval, he wanted to make the Board aware of this change. He 
stated that area agencies are beginning to allow their officers to have their tattoos exposed 
mainly on their forearms. Chief Nelson stated that we do have some officers that have tattoos, 
and although we want our officers to remain professional in their appearance, we also do not 
want them to have to wear long sleeves to cover their tattoos during the hot summer months. 
 
Chief Nelson presented the following “Tattoo and Body Mutilation” Policy for the Board to 
review. 
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Chief Nelson stated that he believes this is a strict policy, but is in line with what other agencies 
are requiring.  He added that all of the tattoos exposed will have to have his approval.  Chief 
Nelson commented that he wants to be pro-active with these types of policies.  The Department 
does not want an officer to go to another agency because of a tattoo policy.  
 
Jonathan stated that the Public Safety Committee had no problems with the policy so long as 
the tattoos are in line with the updated policy.   
 
Off-duty Officer Rate of Pay:   Chief Nelson stated that in order for us to stay current with 
surrounding agencies, we need to increase the rate of our off-duty officers’ pay.  Surrounding 
agencies are currently charging $40 per hour, and we currently charge $35 per hour.  Chief 
Nelson stated that he planned to raise the off-duty officer rate to $40 beginning June 1, 2024. 
 
Chief Nelson commented that the Town has a policy that off-duty officers are to be hired for 
events happening in Town, such as concerts in Windmill Park, car shows, festivals, etc., 
whether or not the event involves alcohol.  He stated that the Committee discussed whether or 
not this policy needs to be re-evaluated – are off-duty officers needed for every event.   
 
Jonathan commented that the Windmill Park Events were used as an example, because the Park 
is located right behind the Town Hall, and officers are constantly coming in and out of the 
Police Department. Does there really need to be an off-duty officer hired for those events? 
 
The Committee suggested that the policy could be changed, with a requirement added to the 
Event Application that the Board of Commissioners would make the decision whether or not 
there needs to be off-duty officer(s) hired for the event.  Discussion will be continued on this 
policy.   
 
Jonathan stated that no Board action was required for these updates at this time.    
 

Budget Revisions: 
Jonathan presented the 
following budget revisions for 
the Board to review. 
 
Amend.# 24-13 
This amendment is being 
requested to recognize the 
following donations: from the 
Kiziah family for the dog 
park, from HCDA and Jan 
Karon for the Depot Museum, 
and a donation for baseball. 
 

#24-13 
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Amend. #24-14 
This amendment is  
needed to recognize 
investment revenue above 
budgeted amount and 
expense to various 
departments.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Amend. # 24-15 
This amendment is needed 
to move funds from Powell 
Bill Engineering and Powell 
Bill Capital Outlay to 
maintenance/repair of 
streets.  We also need to 
move the remaining funds 
from capital outlay -
equipment to 
maintenance/repair of 
streets.  We will fix two 
stormwater issues. 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 

Motion: (Ann Smith/Jeff Link) to approve all three budget revisions as requested.  Unanimously 
approved.  

#24-14 

#24-15 
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Informal Discussion: 
 

• Police Report – included in agenda packets 
 

• Planner’s Report: 
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• Code Enforcement Report: 
 
 

 
 
 

• Financial Report: 
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Upcoming Meetings/Events: 

 
• HUB Committee Meeting, March 25th 9:30 am at Town Hall 
• Public Works Committee Meeting, April 1st at 9:30 am 
• Recreation Committee Meeting, April 3rd at 12:00 Noon at Recreation Center 
• Camp Enterprise Graduation – March 31st at HUB Station 
• WPCOG Policy Board Meeting – March 26th 6:00 pm at HUB Station 
• Industry Appreciation Luncheon April 10th at Civic Center  
• WPCOG Annual Meeting April 11th at 6:00 pm at Hickory Metro 

 
 

Adjournment: 
Motion: (Larry Chapman/Barry Mitchell) to adjourn the meeting.  Unanimously approved.  

 
 
 
 
 
      ________________________________ 
      Tamra T. Swanson, Town Clerk 

Sales Tax Revenue
PY CY

3231 198,228.33         201,191.19        
3232 149,515.14         153,123.33        
3233 95,486.56           96,666.94          
3234 37,837.49           41,080.01          
3235 165,586.99         169,737.59        

646,654.51         661,799.06        

% Increase 2.3%


